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	COMHAIRLE CONTAE ATHA CLIATH THEAS


	SOUTH  DUBLIN  COUNTY  COUNCIL


MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE TALLAGHT AREA COMMITTEE

(Dealing with Community, Housing, Parks & Environment)

HELD ON 25th March, 2013.
PRESENT

	Councillors
	Councillors

	Bond C.
	Lawlor B.

	Brophy C.
	Looney D.

	Devine M.
	Kearns P.

	Hannon J.
	King C.

	 M. Duff
	Walsh E.

	
	


           An Cathaoirleach, Councillor D. Looney, presided. 
OFFICIALS PRESENT

	Senior Executive Officers
	W. Sheils, Y. Dervan, H. Hogan

	Project Manager
	M. Ní Dhomhnaill

	Senior Architect
	M. O’Sullivan

	Administrative Officers
	P. Fleming

	Senior Executive Parks Superintendent
	M. Hannon  

	Senior Staff Officer
	A. Rooney

	Staff Officer
	E. Conlon


T/154/13
CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES
Minutes of Tallaght Area Committee Meeting held on 25th February, 2013, which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.  

It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor M. Devine and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the Tallaght Area Committee held on 25th February, 2013, be ADOPTED and APPROVED".
ENVIRONMENT BUSINESS

T/155/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor M. Duff and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 1-6 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/156/13
REMOVAL OF GRAFFITI AT LUAS TRACK ON BOTHAR KATHARINE TYNAN
QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to indicate the procedure for arranging the removal of graffiti from the wall on the inside of the Luas track on Bothar Katharine Tynan - this wall is currently out of bounds for SDCC Graffiti crew.  There is longstanding graffiti in the vicinity of Fettercairn Horse Project and along the entire boundary wall/fence of Fettercairn estate and it appears Luas have no concern about this or respect for the local community by not arranging the timely removal of this?"

REPLY:
The local Litter Warden will inspect the area referred to with a view to identifying locations with graffiti.  The Warden will then liaise with the contractors responsible for graffiti removal on Luas property as necessary.  He will also examine whether any public property requires graffiti removal at this location and refer any such areas to the Council’s Graffiti Removal Crew.

T/157/13
LITTER BINS, BUS SHELTER AND SERVICE UNITS ON BROOKFIELD ROAD

QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to give a report on the poor condition of litter bins, bus shelter and service units on the Brookfield Road given no action whatsoever has been taken since this matter was discussed 2 months ago at the Tallaght area committee?"

REPLY:
Following the discussion in relation to the matters raised in this question at the January Tallaght Area Committee meeting, an assessment of the Brookfield Road area was undertaken to determine what utility company property required attention as well as examining the requirement for litter bin replacements.

Letters issued to the relevant utility companies and to date commitments have been received regarding the graffiti removal/ repainting of four units in the Brookfield / Jobstown area.  In addition, some litter bins have been identified for replacement in the coming weeks.

The area will continue to be monitored and further liaison will be undertaken with utility providers as necessary.

T/158/13
CLEANING OF GRAFFITTI ON BURMAH GARAGE SITE

QUESTION: Councillor P. Kearns
"To ask the manager to contact the owners of the Burmah garage site in relation to cleaning the graffiti that has been sprayed over a large area of a number of the out buildings and on the hoarding that surrounds the site?"

REPLY:
An inspection will be made of the site and, following identification of the graffiti referred to, a request will be issued to the owner of the site of the former Burmah Garage, Wellington Lane, Templeogue to request that the graffiti be removed.  The site will be monitored and if necessary further action can be taken under the Derelict Sites Act 1990.

T/159/13
DOG WARDEN SERVICE IN THE FIRHOUSE/BALLYCULLEN AREA

QUESTION: Councillor B. Lawlor
"To ask the Manager to arrange that the dog warden service has a more visible presence in the Firhouse / Ballycullen area of Tallaght South Ward. Following an upsurge in dog ownership in the area, that signs could be put up in relation to the issue of cleaning up after dogs, the wearing of muzzles, the necessity of having dogs on leads etc. Also could the dog warden service be more proactive in the enforcement of the law in this regard?"

REPLY:
It is a legal requirement under the Control of Dogs Act, 1986, that a dog must be under effectual control at all times when outside of the premises of the owner/person in charge of the dog. Moreover, the following types of dogs must be muzzled at all times when out in public: American Pit Bull Terrier, Bull Mastiff, Doberman Pinscher, English Bull Terrier, German Shepherd, Japanese Akita, Japanese Tosa, Rhodesian Ridgeback, Rottweiler, Staffordshire Bull Terrier or a crossbreed of any of these dogs.  These dogs must also be led by a person over the age of 16 and kept on a strong chain or lead not longer than 2 metres. 

The Council’s two Dog Wardens are responsible for the enforcement of the Control of Dogs Act countywide;  in 20l2 a total of 935 fines issued, in respect of which, 68  fines related to  failure to have a dog under effectual control.  However, the Council experiences difficulty in enforcing the section of the act relating to dog fouling as it requires witnesses that are willing to come forward and go to court if necessary, to give evidence. It can also be difficult for the Dog/Litter Warden to "identify" the offender as they are reluctant to give their name and address.  Residents groups and/or individuals are urged to assist the Litter Wardens and Dog Wardens in this regard. The litter warden for the Firhouse/Ballycullen area of Tallaght South Ward has been informed of the issue raised.

The Council's Environmental Services Department has responsibility for the provision of litter collection and disposal throughout the county. Disposal facilities are provided through the network of 600 on-street and 67 park litter bins that are in place. Details of  SDCC's bin cleansing schedules will shortly be posted to the Council's Daily Maintenance Schedule available  on SDCC homepage www.sdcc.ie  The Council has considered the provision of the suggested "dog fouling bins" however these bins are not considered an efficient means of collecting litter when the material can be disposed of through the normal litter bins along with other litter types. Any locations that pose particular difficulties in relation  to any types of litter should be referred to the Environment Department for assessment for additional bins.

Currently, there are 9,750 Dog Licences in force throughout the county. 

In addition to disposal and collection of litter materials, the Council is engaged in a number of awareness campaigns aimed at the prevention and proper disposal of litter and dog-fouling in particular. This is in line with the overall aim of the Litter Management Plan which is to make South Dublin County a litter free County with the support, co-operation and involvement of the local authority, businesses, communities and individuals. 

The Responsible Dog Ownership Programme 

The Responsible Dog Ownership programme has been established by the Council to address the issue of dog fouling.

The Responsible Dog Ownership programme includes

·         pop-up stand

·         Poop Scoops

·         Leaflets 

These are available on loan to schools, community centres, businesses and other venues to display.  The pop-up stand is aimed at the general public and will raise awareness about the importance of being a responsible dog owner and has lots of useful information on how to be a better dog owner including:  Dog Fouling, Noise Pollution, Dog Licences, Identification of Dogs, Dog Control, Stray Dogs, Unwanted Dogs, Rehoming a Dog , South Dublin County Council Dog Pound.

All this information is available on www.sdcc.ie . Click here to see images of the Dog Ownership pop-up, Leaflets and Poop Scoops.
Anti Dog Fouling Stencil programme

In 2011 a programme was anti-dog fouling stencilling was applied to all Regional Parks throughout the County. This initiative was welcomed by members of the public. The programme is to be extended in the spring 2013 to neighbourhood and local parks. Purpose of the stencilling programme is to highlight the issue of dog fouling and focus on dog owner responsibility.

In addition a Green Dog Walking campaign will be launched in late March to highlight the issue of dog fouling and responsible dog ownership. This is a community focused initiative and will be rolled out through the Social Credits system.

T/160/13
LITTER BINS IN GREENHILLS PARK

QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager how many litter bins are available in, and in the vicinity of, Greenhills Park; to ask the Manager to consider the installation of further bins to deal with litter and dog fouling in the park; and to ask the Manager to provide stencilling to promote responsible dog walking and the "no dog fouling" message in the park."

REPLY:
There are currently no litter bins within Greenhills Park.  There are plans to provide 3 bins in 2013.  There are 11 litter bins in the vicinity which are serviced by the Cleansing Section.  Dog litter, properly contained in a plastic bag, can be deposited in all of these litter bins.

The Council is engaged in a number of awareness campaigns aimed at the prevention and proper disposal of litter and dog-fouling in particular. The 'Responsible Dog Ownership Programme' has been established to address the issue of dog fouling which includes pop-up stands, poop scoops and leaflets which are available on loan to schools, community centres and business to raise awareness of the importance of responsible dog ownership. The Enforcement & Licensing division is also sending out leaflets on responsible dog ownership with the dog license issued through its on-line service.

In 2011 a programme of anti-dog fouling stenciling was applied to all Regional Parks and this will be extended in 2013 to neighbourhood and local parks including Greenhills Park once the weather has improved.

T/161/13
UPDATE ON THE MCHUGH’S SITE

QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager for an update on legal proceedings, contact with the owner and other changes relevant to the McHugh's site, St James' Rd/Limekiln Avenue, and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
The High Court proceedings in respect of the levy demand applied pursuant to the provisions of the Derelict Sites Act l990  were struck out in December 20l2  with a payment of €1,500 accepted from the defendants representatives as a contribution towards the Council's costs.  The land in question is privately owned and a check of SDCC records show that no planning application has been submitted at this time.  The owners are required to secure and maintain the site pending future development. 
T/162/13
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/163/13
CORRESPONDENCE

A. Letter sent to Bord Gais on 30th January, 2013, regarding Motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee (1) Meeting on 28th January, 2013, to improve Brookfield Road.

B. Email received from Bord Gais on 21st March, 2013 regarding Motion passed at the Tallaght Area Committee (2) Meeting on 28th January, 2013, to improve Brookfield Road. 

T/164/13
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

PUBLIC REALM IMPROVEMENT SCHEME IN LIMEKILN/ST. JAMES’/TEMPLE MANOR AREA


The following Motion in the name of Councillor D. Looney was WITHDRAWN:

“That this Committee consider a report on a public realm improvement scheme to be initiated in the Limekiln/St James'/Temple Manor area as proposed at the January ACM.”
T/165/13
REMOVAL OF GRAFFITI  IN PERRYSTOWN, WHITEHALL ROAD AND DANGAN.
The following Motion in the name of Councillor P. Kearns was NOT MOVED:

“That this Committee, while acknowledging the excellent work carried out by the Litter Wardens and Cleansing Crews calls on the Manager to arrange for the removal of graffiti from lamp posts, utility boxes and walls in the Perrystown, Whitehall road and Dangan area which have become an eyesore for the community.”
T/166/13
LONG-TERM PLAN FOR THE DISPOSAL OF ASBESTOS FROM HOUSES
It was proposed by Councillor E. Walsh, seconded by Councillor J. Hannon:

“Go ndéanfaidh an Chomhairle seo plean cuimsitheach fadtéarmach a ullmhú maidir le diúscairt aispeiste ó thithe (garáistí, go háirithe)  sa toghcheantar seo sna blianta amach romhainn. 

That this Council prepares a comprehensive long-term plan with regard to the disposal of asbestos from houses (garages, especially) in this constituency for the years ahead. “ 

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Is í an Ghníomhaireacht um Chaomhnú Comhshaoil atá freagrach as an bPlean Náisiúnta um Bainistíochta Dhramhaíl Ghuaiseach. Tá an plean seo i bhfeidhm ó 2008 agus clúdaíonn sé a lán cineálacha dramhaíola ghuaiseach éagsúla agus aispeiste san áireamh. Éilíonn an plean náisiúnta go ndéanann na údaráis áitiúla socruithe chun a chinntiú go bhfuil saoráidí i bhfeidhm a glacadh den sórt sin  dramhaíola. Tá roinnt stáisiún aistrithe dramhaíola sa Chontae atá ceadúnaithe chun glacadh le dramhaíl ghuaiseach agus atá faoi láthair in ann glacadh le dramhaíl aispeiste. Tugann an plean náisiúnta le tuiscint freisin go bhféadfaí áiseanna a chur i bhfeidhm ag láithreáin Áiseanna Cathartha chun glacadh den sórt sin dramhaíola, áfach, níl a leithéid de shaoráid atá i bhfeidhm faoi réir i gceachtar de na láithreáin Áiseanna Cathartha in Átha Cliath Theas. Tugann an Plean Bainistíochta Dramhaíola do Réigiún Bhaile Átha Cliath aghaidh ar an tsaincheist dramhaíola guaisí freisin agus na háiseanna atá i bhfeidhm sa Chontae chun dramhaíl den sórt sin a láimhseáil. Tá sé ar intinn an an plean réigiúnach a chur in ionad i 2014 agus tabharfaidh sé seo deis chun athbhreithniú a dhéanamh ar sholáthar áiseanna le haghaidh glacadh agus diúscairt dramhaíola aispeiste nuair a thosaíonn ullmhúchán ar an bplean nua. Tá sé beartaithe go mbeidh tuilleadh macnaimh ar an t-ábhar seo tríd an bpróiseas an plean bainistíochta dramhaíola réigiúnacha nua a ullmhú sa bhliain atá romhainn nó mar sin. 

The Environmental Protection Agency is responsible for the National Hazardous Waste Management Plan. This plan has been in place since 2008 and covers many different hazardous waste types including asbestos. The national plan requires that local authorities make arrangements to ensure that facilities are in place which can accept such a waste. There are a number of waste transfer stations in the County which are licensed to accept hazardous waste and which are currently in a position to accept asbestos waste. The national plan also suggests that facilities could possibly be put in place at Civic Amenity sites to accept such a waste, however such a facility is not currently in place at either of the Civic Amenity sites in South Dublin. The Waste Management Plan for the Dublin Region also addresses the issue of hazardous waste and the facilities in place in the County to handle such wastes. The regional plan is due to be replaced in 2014 and this will present an opportunity to review the provision of facilities for acceptance and disposal of asbestos waste once the preparation of the new plan commences. It is proposed that this matter be considered further through the process to prepare a replacement regional waste management plan over the coming year or so.” 
Following a discussion to which from Councillors E. Walsh and C. King contributed,  Ms. Y. Dervan,  Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to have information made available on the Council’s website and also in leaflet form.
T/167/13
DISCARDING OF OLD FURNITURE
It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff, seconded by Councillor C. Bond:

“That this Committee calls on the Manager to ensure that householders or landlords who continually discard old household furniture, mattresses etc, in the front garden or driveway of their properties, are duly warned by the County Litter Wardens regarding the proper disposal of such items and fines issued in the cases where this warning is ignored.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“Where any complaints are received in relation to waste furniture visible from a public place, the Litter Warden can issue a notice to request the owners to clean up the garden and dispose of the items to an authorised waste collector.  If the notice is not complied with a fine will follow.  This year to date 3 notices have been issued in the Tallaght area.  Further action is being taken under the Waste Management Act 1996 as amended to request information as to how residents are generally disposing of their household waste.” 

Following a discussion to which Councillor M. Duff contributed,  Ms. Y. Dervan,  Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised. 

The report was NOTED.






PARKS BUSINESS
T/168/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor M. Duff and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 7-14 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/169/13
REPLACEMENT OF BROKEN WOODEN FENCING AT SWIFTBROOK ESTATE

QUESTION: Councillor M. Corr
"To ask the Manager to consider replacing any broken preventative wooden fencing to the front of Swiftbrook estate in order to enhance and significantly improve the visual appearance of the area?"

REPLY:
Any broken sections of knee-rail fencing located along the margin at the frontage of Swiftbrook Estate will be repaired as soon as it can be fitted into the Council's work schedule for the area.

T/170/13
MAINTENANCE OF FOOTPATHS TO THE REAR OF CASTLETYMON LIBRARY

QUESTION: Councillor M. Duff
"Would the Manager make a report regarding when he will action take regarding my motion at the December Area Committee, and a question asked at the January meeting, regarding the need for urgent maintenance to be carried out on the junction of the footpaths at the rear of Castletymon Library. The tarmac is badly eroded, constantly flooded and full of mud and is placing pedestrians at risk of slipping or falling while using this area, as these two footpaths are the only pedestrian access to Castletymon Shopping Centre from the St Aongus and Tymon North estates?"

REPLY:
Temporary work to make this area passable was undertaken some weeks ago.  However, it is intended to repair the area in a permanent manner in the next two months and the Elected Members will be informed of progress in the matter. 

T/171/13
NEW PLAYGROUND IN TYMON PARK
QUESTION: Councillor M. Duff
Would the manager make a report to this Council regarding the current position of availability of funding for the provision of the new playground in Tymon Park. Would the Manager also report if he is aware of the campaign re "The Vanished Playground" and outline any meetings or correspondence that may have been held with the campaign organisers. 

REPLY:
The proposal for the development of a new playground in Tymon Park at the Tymon North Road side of the park was adopted by the Elected Members in July 2011.  There is no funding currently available to undertake the work but the Council will endeavour to pursue any available funding for the project.

The Council is aware of the so called campaign "The Vanished Playground" but there has been no correspondence or meetings by Council officials with the organisers as far as can be ascertained.

T/172/13
SPORTS FACILITIES AT DODDER VALLEY PARK, OLD BAWN
QUESTION: Councillor J. Hannon
"To ask the Manager to report on the development of sports facilities at Dodder Valley Park, Old Bawn for which grant aid has been received, providing details of the proposed facilities and start date?"

REPLY:
A Sports Capital Grant has been awarded to the Council for the construction of dressing rooms at Old Bawn Park, Dodder Valley.  A proposal for the Registration of a Charge in favour of the Minister for Arts, Sport and Tourism in respect of the facility was presented to the March 2013 County Council meeting and agreed by the Elected Members. 

It is proposed to proceed to tender for the facility as soon as the tender documentation has been compiled and this is expected to be completed in the next month.

T/173/13
CLEAN UP OF FIRHOUSE VILLAGE PARK


QUESTION: Councillor B. Lawlor


"To ask the Manager to arrange a clean up of the Firhouse Village park area?"

REPLY:
This area is cleaned on a regular basis but it will be examined to determine if there is a need for a more immediate clean up in the interim.

T/174/13
TREES PRUNED AT 6 CARRIGLEA AVENUE

QUESTION: Councillor B. Lawlor
"To ask the Manager to make arrangements to have the tree pruned @6 Carriglea Avenue. The branches are preventing the resident from cutting the grass in their front garden due to the low level of branches?"

REPLY:
The tree at this location will be examined to determine if it should be attended to immediately in light of the enquiry or if it can be added to the existing 2013 or 2014 Arboricultural Works Programme.

T/175/13
UPDATE ON THE TASC PAVILLION

QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to provide an update on the delivery of the TASC Pavilion in Tymon Park, and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
Tenders for the construction of the TASC pavilion have been examined and the Council is currently awaiting clarification on some items from the recommended tenderer to allow for the formal awarding of a contract.

T/176/13
REPORT ON GRASS-CUTTING SCHEDULE

QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager to provide a report on plans for a grass-cutting schedule for the area under the remit of this Committee for 2013, relevant to Tymon Parks, local neighbourhood parks, smaller grass areas and sports pitches; to identify how and where improvements will be made on the work undertaken in previous years; and to make a statement on the matter?"

REPLY:
In 2013, the regular  cutting of grass in parks and open spaces across the County (including the Tymon area) will be dealt with as part of the overall maintenance of the Public Realm.  These works will be scheduled in detail by location and operation, using the Council's Schedule Management System, which is available on line.  In general, the aim will be to achieve a three week frequency of grass cutting for major parklands and estate open space areas etc. which is considered acceptable and is an improved frequency on previous years for some areas. With regard to playing pitches, the Council will aim to cut these on a weekly basis throughout the summer months, subject to suitable ground conditions being available.  For margins along busy roads/dual carriageways and wildflower set aside areas in the major parks, it is proposed to cut these once/twice per year, as required. 

T/177/13
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/178/13
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/179/13
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/180/13
CUTTING BACK OF EXCESSIVE VEGETATION ON THE BANKS OF THE DODDER
It was proposed by Councillor J. Hannon, seconded by Councillor C. King:

“That a report be presented in relation to the cutting back of excessive vegetation on the banks of the Dodder with a view to facilitating angling.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Council is supportive of the Angling groups that are based in South Dublin, particularly since they have a positive attitude to conservation.  Any group that has a particular issue with vegetation that may require removal in order to facilitate angling can arrange to discuss the matter with the Council.  The Heritage Officer will also be included in this process and will be afforded the opportunity to input into any proposed works. 

Any agreed works, arising from such discussions, will have regard to good Biodiversity practice as well as adherence to the Council’s statutory obligations.”
Following a discussion to which from Councillors J. Hannon and C. King contributed,  Mr. Michael Hannon,  Senior Executive Parks Superintendent, replied to queries raised, and it was agreed to meet with the local angler’s club.  

The report was NOTED.

T/181/13
USE OF CAR PARK OPPOSITE FIRHOUSE SHOPPING CENTRE
It was proposed by Councillor Bond, seconded by Councillor Duff:

“That this Council endeavours to make available, public use of the car park opposite Firhouse S.C., could the Manager also make a statement on the parks proposed completion.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ and NOTED. 
 “A car park was constructed some years ago at the Mount Carmel Park section of the Dodder Valley Park.  However, work remains to be undertaken on the perimeter of the car park to allow it to be secured against unauthorised encroachment.  It is proposed that this work will take place in 2013 subject to the identification of the necessary funding.

The remainder of this section of Dodder Valley Park will be planned to encompass a mix of active and passive recreation possibilities as well as the protection and enhancement of the biodiversity potential of the area.  The first stage of this process is the preparation of a landscape masterplan. Work will be commencing on this plan in the coming months and it will be presented for consideration by the Elected Members as soon as it is available.”
HOUSING  BUSINESS

T/182/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor M. Duff and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Questions 15-17 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/183/13
HIGH NUMBERS OF RENTED PROPERTIES IN THE SPRINGFIELD AREA
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
“To ask the Manager to respond to the ongoing concerns expressed by community activists in Springfield with regard to the high numbers of rented properties in the area, and the issues arising from such a high number of rented properties; to suggest any possible mechanisms to alleviate the difficulties which have been expressed by residents in the area; and to make a statement on the matter?”
REPLY:
South Dublin County Council’s Housing Strategy is prepared in accordance with Part V of the Planning and Development Act, 2000 and Part II of the Planning and Development (Amendment) Act 2002.  This Strategy is for the period 2010-2016 (which is the lifetime of the County Development Plan).  The key purpose of the Strategy is to identify the overall need for housing in the area of the Development Plan and to ensure that South Dublin County Council provides for the development of sufficient housing.  

There is a requirement that 15% of units in new residential developments be reserved for social/affordable units: the distribution to take cognisance of the existing concentration of social and affordable housing. This percentage reflects the combined need for social and affordable housing arising out of the assessments of need. Having regard to the flexibility introduced in the Planning and Development Acts and having regard to all of the relevant factors, a net countywide requirement of 15% Social/Affordable Housing in private residential developments is appropriate.

The Council has developed a comprehensive in-house management tool based on the Council’s GIS system which maps real-time indicative information on the existing concentration of housing tenure mix in any particular area.  The information from this mapping system is used to inform decision making on the optimal social mix.  In considering properties for social use, the Council makes every effort to ensure that the 15% social housing mix is maintained throughout the county within private estates. However, there are circumstances where depending on housing demand, area status and adherence to good estate management principles it may be reasonable to exceed this quota.

However, with specific reference to Springfield, an analysis of social mix in this area indicates that the social percentage of all units averages at 17.5%, albeit that the percentage is higher in some pockets.  For this reason properties offered to the Council for RAS/Leasing in this area are only favourably considered in exceptional circumstances which include:

· Where a property may already be specially adapted and suitable to the needs of a family with special accommodation needs 

· Where a property is sourced through Applicant Sourced Housing (ASH)  and which is already occupied by persons in receipt of Rent Supplement,  therefore not effecting the existing social mix.   

 It should be noted that the Council does not control the allocation / assignment of accommodation to persons through private market rentals/leases including those in receipt of Rent Supplement.

T/184/13
WINDOWS REPLACEMENT PROGRAMME IN 2012 AND 2013
QUESTION: Councillor B. Lawlor
"To ask the Manager if he can report on the number of tenants' houses/flats which have had replacement windows/doors fitted under the Windows Replacement Programme in 2012 and 2013 to date in the Tallaght South  Electoral Area?"

REPLY:
The window replacement programme commenced in 2010 and since that time 550 houses countywide have had windows/doors replaced, 294 of these were in the Tallaght Area, which represents 53% of the overall replacements. 9 have been replaced this year and 13 are in progress.  There are still 500  on the waiting list in this area, 350 of these are graded 5.  It is anticipated that in the region of 90 will be replaced in this area this year based on previous years' figures.  Listed below is the breakdown of the replacements for the last three years:

	Year
	No. of completions in Tallaght  
	No. of  Completions countywide
	% of overall completions

	2010
	93
	203
	46%

	2011
	110
	193
	57%

	2012
	91
	154
	59%

	 
	294
	550
	53%


T/185/13
THE WINDOWS REPLACEMENT PROGRAMME IN 2013 
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager for an update on window replacement in the area under the remit of this Committee so far in 2013, how it compares to previous years, and the expected outturn for window replacement for 2013 for this area?"

REPLY:
The window replacement programme commenced in 2010 and since that time 550 houses countywide have had windows/doors replaced, 294 of these were in the Tallaght Area, which represents 53% of the overall replacements.  9 have been replaced this year and 13 are in progress.  There are 500 still on the waiting list in this area, 350 of these are graded 5.  It is anticipated that in the region of 90 will be replaced in this area this year based on previous years figures.  Listed below is the breakdown of the replacements for the last three years:

	Year
	No. of completions in Tallaght  
	No. of  Completions countywide
	% of overall completions

	2010
	93
	203
	46%

	2011
	110
	193
	57%

	2012
	91
	154
	59%

	 
	294
	550
	53%


T/186/13
HOUSING PROCUREMENT AND ALLOCATIONS REPORT

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“The following table outlines progress on Leasing/RAS and PRTB inspections in the Tallaght electoral area as at 28/2/13
	 
	 @31/12/12
	1/1/13 to 28/2/13
	cumulative at 28/2/13
	 processing at 28/2/13

	Properties procured under lease arrangements
	90
	1
	91
	13

	Properties procured under RAS arrangements
	630
	20
	650
	24

	PRTB inspections(countywide)
	5200
	125
	5325
	40

	(note 880 PRTB inspections in 2012)
	 
	 
	 
	 


Allocations made in the Tallaght area and Countywide are detailed hereunder

Tallaght Area

	2012
	 
	CURRENT 01/01/2013 to 28/02/2013 
	CURRENT NOS.  ON  LIST

	HOUSING LIST ALLOCATIONS
	183
	15
	7,746

	CBL
	111
	8
	 

	ASH
	3
	 
	 

	OAP
	4
	1
	 

	Homeless 
	14
	3
	 

	Medical
	11
	 
	 

	Priority Committee
	3
	 
	 

	Standard 
	37
	3
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	TRANSFERS 
	50
	8
	564

	 
	 
	 
	 

	TOTAL
	233
	23
	 


 County Wide 

	2012
	 
	CURRENT 01/01/2013 to 15/03/2013 
	CURRRENT NOS.  ON  LIST

	HOUSING LIST ALLOCATIONS
	295
	19
	10,492

	CBL
	147
	8
	 

	ASH
	8
	1
	 

	OAP
	15
	2
	 

	Homeless 
	19
	3
	 

	Medical
	31
	1
	 

	Priority Committee
	5
	 
	 

	Standard 
	70
	4
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	TRANSFERS 
	86
	10
	749

	 
	 
	 
	 

	TOTAL
	381
	29
	 


Following a discussion to which Councillor D. Looney and C. King contributed,  Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.

The report was NOTED.
T/187/13
HOUSING NEEDS ANALYSIS 2013-UPDATE ON PROCESS

Mr. Hugh Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, gave a Presentation. 
Following a discussion to which Councillors C. King and M. Devine contributed,  Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, replied to queries raised.

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to put notification of the HNA on the CBL website. 
T/188/13
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/189/13
CORRESPONDENCE

It was noted there was no business under this heading.

T/190/13
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

TALLAGHT SUSTAINABLE ENERGY COMMITTEE PROGRAMME

It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor M. Devine:

“That this Committee asks for an update on the report given to this Committee on the Tallaght Sustainable Energy Committee programme at the October 2012 ACM.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
South Dublin County Council is committed to acting as a focal point for the reduction of energy usage and the growth of renewable energy technologies and strategies in the County. The Council is working hard to forge cross-sectoral links, grow community involvement at all levels, seek innovation and promote enterprise and job creation. 

The Tallaght Sustainable Energy Community Project was established with a view to addressing the energy and climate change challenge at this local level. This project is supported by committed public and private stakeholders within the Tallaght Town Centre area, including Tallaght Hospital, ITT, The Square, Allied Foods and Respond Housing Association. 

The SEC programme focuses on network development and cross sector partnership, thereby offering South Dublin and its stakeholders, synergies in the sharing of services and pooling of both resources and ideas. The SEC Programme has the potential to grow project management strategies and technical innovations not just for ourselves but for other nascent SEC’s around the country, building capacity within the Sustainable Energy Community.  

Energy saving through improved efficiency, increase in the use of renewable energy sources and ultimately reduction in carbon dioxide generation are at the heart of this programme. 

MUNICIPAL PROJECTS
· Energy Audits of all Depots, Civic Theatre, Kiltalown House and Libraries completed 

· EU Project (Eplace) - Library HQ for detailed energy monitoring, metering and possible upgrade 

· EU& ACE Project - assessing solar thermal in Clondalkin Leisure Centre 

· Display Energy Certificates have been updated for SDCC large public buildings 

· Monthly energy use for the 7 highest energy users has been collated with a view to preparing a list of energy efficiency works for 2013 

· Water pumping station at Esker evaluation complete costing for variable-speed pumps is in 

· SCADA upgrade included in Quarryvale 

· Established Public lighting project with DoE, Fingal & DLR under CODEMA 

· GPS for fleet and Public Realm crews tied in to GIS 

· Staff energy awareness campaign - survey 

· Eco Week - 22nd to 26th April

COMMUNITY/RESIDENTIAL PROJECTS
· SEAI Energy MAP training support to 10-12 schools.  Workshops for students have been set up in Lucan Library in May and Tallaght Library in June 

· SEAI Better Energy/Warmer Homes Project for energy upgrade of 43 homes (some private) Brookview successfully completed 

· Further energy upgrade projects with energy partner are being planned - 40 houses in Deansrath 

· Green Community Centres project proposal.  Audits and advice on bills to be rolled out for all community centres 

· Refurbishment Phase 3 Cushlawn, Tallaght (76 dwellings) fully complete.  Shancastle/Greenfort (75 dwellings) 60% complete

INSTITUTIONAL/COMMERCIAL PROJECTS
· Tallaght Hospital now signed up to Energy MAP and first Energy Audit carried out 

· Interviews for Energy Interns were held and 2 suitable candidates have been approached 

· ITT - academic programmes agreed to assess Leisure Centres 

· Presentation in Rua Red for Engineer's Week 

· Links have been made with DIT Post Graduate energy modelling 

· Wind Turbine feasibility for Luas Red Cow and zero carbon suburban transport interchange in Tallaght town centre

TRANSPORT PROJECTS
· Hydro-dynamic generator on Dodder for inclusion in NTA permeability projects.  Desk top study agreed 

· Cycle/permeability projects and transport/cycle hub progressing.  Bid was successful for NTA funding for cycle bridge 

· Knocklyon and Adamstown permeability projects complete 

· Tallaght to Ballyboden and Outer Ring Road projects in public consultation process”
Following a discussion to which Councillors D. Looney and C. King contributed,  Ms. M. O’Sullivan, Senior Architect, and Mr. E. Conroy, County Architect,  replied to queries raised.

The report was NOTED. 

T/191/13
COMPLAINTS RE: WORKS UNDER THE HOUSING ADAPTION SCHEME

It was proposed by Councillor M. Devine, seconded by Councillor C. King:

"This Committee views with concern any complaints that involve unfinished or poor quality work that some elderly/ disabled persons have reported following works carried out under the Housing Adaptation Scheme. While recognising that the contract is between the individual and the Contractor, call on the Manager to provide a report on the number of complaints received and outline what supports can be provided to individuals who are left with shoddy and disastrous results"

The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“No record can be found of any complaint by the recipient of a Housing Adaptation Grant about the standard of workmanship by the Contactor engaged by them to undertake the work.

The Council is aware of one householder who obtained a Disabled Persons Grant back in 2008  who was /is dissatisfied with the standard of the work.  The dwelling in question is a privately owned property and at no stage was the Council a party to the contract.   The position in this case is clear in that the householder entered into a contract with a Builder for the execution of specified works.  . 

The Council is aware that,  in 2012,  the Contractor contended that he carried out significant alterations to the bathroom of the dwelling in question, above and beyond his obligations. As the Council has no function or obligation in relation to rectifying latent defects in such cases, it is not proposed to become involved in the dispute which has arisen between the parties.”
Following a discussion to which from Councillors M. Devine and C. King contributed,  Mr. P. Fleming,  Administrative Officer,  replied to queries raised.

The report was NOTED.

T/192/13
CUTS BY THE DECLG TO THE HOUSING ADAPTION GRANTS FOR OLDER PEOPLE

It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor C. King:

“That this Committee notes with serious concern the announcement by the Department of Environment, Community and Local Government of substantial cuts to housing adaptation grants for older people and those who are disabled; that a report be provided on the uptake of these grants by those in this area in 2011 and 2012; that a preliminary report be issued on how these cuts will affect grants in the area under the remit of this committee for 2013; and that a full report on the impact of these proposed cuts be made to the April Council meeting.”
The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was READ:
“The Council operates three Housing Grant Schemes for older people and those who are disabled as follows:

· The Housing Adaptation Grant Scheme for People with a Disability 

· The Mobility Aids Grant Scheme  

· The Housing Aid for Older People Scheme.

These grants are available in respect of owner occupied dwellings and certain rented dwellings (subject to written permission being provided by the Landlord).

Grants may be awarded under these schemes by South Dublin County Council to qualified applicants subject to the criteria set out in the regulations and associated guidance documents issued by the Department of the Environment, Community and Local Government (DoECLG).

Budgets for these grants are not allocated on an electoral area basis.   However detail as requested in respect of the electoral areas of Tallaght Central and South for the combined schemes for years 2011 and 2012 is set out in the following table, as well as an outline of the expenditure on these schemes a county-wide basis:

	Year 
	No of Applications received from Tallaght Central and South EA
	€ paid
	€ County Wide

	2011
	117
	591,597
	1,626,985

	2012
	129
	825,906
	1,952,819


South Dublin County Council recently received notification of the Department of Environment, Community and Local Government 2013 approved allocation for these grants in the sum of €1,213,986.05.  This reflects a 40% reduction (nationally) over the 2012 spend.  

In correspondence received from the Department of Environment, Community and Local Government it was advised that due to the finite resources which are currently available, local authorities should ensure that funds are targeted at essential works only and that an effective and easy to understand scheme of prioritisation be put in place to ensure that applications are prioritised on the basis of the medical needs of the applicant. The three levels of medical priority advised to this Council are as follows:

1.  Priority 1: Terminally ill or mainly dependent on family or a carer, or where alterations/adaptations would facilitate the discharge from hospital or alleviate hospitalisation in the future. 

2. Priority 2: Mobile, but needs assistance in accessing facilities, or where, without the adaptation the disabled persons’ ability to function independently would be hindered. 

3. Priorty3: The applicant is independent, but requires special facilities to improve their quality of life, e.g. separate bedroom or living space. 

 To date grants to a total value of €356,343 over the 3 schemes have been paid out countywide.

As already outlined budgets for the various grant schemes are not allocated on an electoral basis.   Accordingly at this point it is premature to state how this reduced allocation will affect grants in the area under the remit of this committee for 2013.”
Following a discussion to which from Councillors M. Devine and C. King contributed,  Mr. P. Fleming,  Administrative Officer,  replied to queries raised.

The report was NOTED and it was AGREED that a report would issue from the Tallaght Area Committee meeting to the next full Council meeting. 
COMMUNITY BUSINESS

T/193/13
QUESTIONS

It was proposed by Councillor D. Looney, seconded by Councillor M. Duff and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No. 13, Question 18 be ADOPTED and APPROVED."

T/194/13
ENTERTAINMENT EVENTS IN TALLAGHT STADIUM
QUESTION: Councillor D. Looney
"To ask the Manager if it is planned to host any music concerts or other entertainment events in Tallaght Stadium in the future and to make a statement on the matter"

REPLY:
While there are no concerts planned at the moment, it is very much our intention to do so if and when the proper opportunity arises. Members will be aware that a concert was planned for last Summer featuring the rock band Aslan. However, the promoter involved had to cancel the event when ticket sales turned out to be insufficient to make the event financially viable. 

In the meanwhile, the Council is open to the idea of hosting music and entertainment events in Tallaght Stadium. Although there are no music concerts arranged at this point in time, there will be a number of events hosted in the Stadium as part of the national tourism initiative "The Gathering."   

T/195/13
COMMUNITY GRANTS


The following report by the Manager which had been circulated was CONSIDERED:

“Application for Grants
Application for a grant under South Dublin County Council’s Community Grants Scheme has been received from the organisation listed below. Payment of this grant, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amount set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-

	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	GF2150
	Kilnamanagh AFC
	Minor Equipment Grant
	12/02/13
	€600


 Application for Arts Grants
Application for an Arts Grant under Section 6 of the Arts Act 2003, has been received from the organisation listed below. Payment of this grant, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amount set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-

	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	Agf780
	Jubilate Choir
	Grant towards production of  St Matthews Passion
	22/2/2013
	€900


Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, summarised the report.

It was proposed by Councillor M. Duff and seconded by Councillor C. Brophy and RESOLVED:

“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council approve payment of the above grants recommended in the foregoing report.”

The report was NOTED. 
T/196/13
NEW WORKS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading

T/197/13
CORRESPONDENCE

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

T/198/13
CATHAOIRLEACH’S BUSINESS

It was NOTED there was no business under this heading.

The Meeting concluded at  4.00   p.m.
Siniú:
______________________

Dáta:
________________

An Cathaoirleach






